LICENSING AND SAFETY  REGULATORY PANEL
22nd March, 2007

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
11.55 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Wilson - in the Chair

Councillors Eric Burgoyne, Val Burgoyne, Dawson, Robin Garrido, Macdonald, Miller, Morris and Pooley
124.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Ferrer.

125.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Panel held on 22nd February, 2007, were agreed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.

126.
CALL BACK SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS
The Panel received a brief presentation from Councillor Jim Dawson with regard to a visit he had undertaken to 1010 Taxis, to view their call back system in operation.  He commented that the system allowed information to be held on clients, and was one which was used widely in the private hire industry.  The Panel were advised that clients, who did not wish for their contact details to be held on the system, could ask for them to be removed.

RESOLVED:
THAT the matter be noted.

127.
GREATER MANCHESTER POLICE LICENSING OFFICER - UPDATE

(Previous Minute 123 - 22nd February, 2007)

Chief Inspector Sean Hogan and P.C. Steve Allanson, from Greater Manchester Police, attended the meeting to provide Members with an update in relation to general policing issues around public houses within the City, together with other licensing matters.  The key element of the presentation focused on the following matters:-

· The need for local residents to report specific problems or concerns to Greater Manchester Police, and if possible log and record these, so that appropriate action can be taken.

· Anticipated increase in number of complaints with regard to noise outside licensed premises, following the introduction of the smoking ban in July, 2007.  

· Ongoing enforcement action to ensure appropriate signage is displayed at licensed premises.

· Work undertaken, in tandem with Community Safety Teams, and local Beat Officers, with regard to combating underage drinking, which had seen increased seizures of alcohol from these persons, particularly at weekends.

· Ongoing licensing review of off-licence premises, following an enforcement campaign in 2006.

· Proposed further campaigns on underage sales at off-licences, to be conducted in partnership with other agencies.

· Individual Police Community Support Officers allocated specific off-licence premises to monitor their operation and management, and feedback accordingly, whilst also providing a visible presence.

· Liaison with licensing and alcohol trade, to seek their assistance and cooperation with enforcement matters.

· Operation of Pubwatch schemes in the Swinton and Little Hulton areas, and the proposal to establish a similar scheme in Eccles.

Councillor Val Burgoyne asked how it was proposed to enforce the smoking ban when it came into operation in July.  Steve Allanson replied that the specific details of this were still undecided, but it was hoped that more information would be available in the near future.  

Councillor Robin Garrido asked what criteria Greater Manchester Police adopted when opposing licensing applications.  Steven Allanson replied that the key factor was to have hard evidence, and reiterated the need for local residents to report issues and concerns to support this.  He added that often issues related to noise, but this was not an issue which the police had responsibility for, and should be referred to the City Council’s Environment Directorate.  He advised the Panel that the opposition of the police to licensing applications was a balancing act, the key to which was hard evidence. He continued by saying their presence at licensing hearings, and opposition to applications, without such, could have a negative impact.  Reference was made to the penalty points system operated by all responsible authorities, with regard to licensed premises, and it was hoped that this would assist in identifying those premises, which were regarded as trouble spots.

RESOLVED:
THAT Chief Inspector Sean Hogan and P.C. Steve Allanson be thanked for their interesting and informative presentation the contents of which be noted; and that they be invited to attend the Panel in six months time to provide a similar update.

128.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business, detailed in Minutes 129 and 130 below, on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and would not in balance, be in the public interest to disclose, because disclosure would be in breach of the Data Protection Act 1998, and would not provide the public with any useful information.

129.
APPLICATION FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS LICENCE

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned application for a private hire drivers licence be dealt with as follows:-

	Applicant
	Decision



	PHD No. 326
	Refused.


130.
BREACH OF PRIVATE HIRE CONDITIONS

(Previous Minute 119 - 22nd February, 2007)


The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report indicating that at their meeting held on 22nd February, 2007, the holder of private hire drivers licence no. 1236 had appeared before them for a breach of condition, in that he had failed to notify the Licensing Section of criminal convictions which he had received.  The Panel had resolved that the licence holder be required to resit the City Council’s private hire drivers test, and if successful be requested to attend this meeting to receive a reprimand in relation to their past conduct, and be advised of their future actions.  The Panel were advised that the licence holder was not present.


RESOLVED:
THAT the holder of PHD licence no. 1236 be requested to appear before the Chairman and Deputy Chairman of this Panel to receive a reprimand in relation to their past conduct, and be advised of their future actions.

131.
DELEGATIONS UNDER GAMBLING ACT 2005

The Strategic Director Environment submitted a report indicating that under the Gambling Act 2005, the vast majority of licensing authority functions were delegated to the Licensing Committee, established under the Licensing Act 2003, however a limited number of functions remained with the full Council.  The Panel were advised of these functions, and asked to consider to whom, responsibility for each, should be delegated to.


RESOLVED:
THAT it be recommended that the following functions, currently delegated to full Council, under the Gambling Act 2005, be delegated to the persons, or bodies, respectively indicated:-

· Setting of fees - Lead Member for Environment.

· Registration of small society lotteries - Strategic Director Environment.

· Cancellation of automatic right to Category Gaming machines, and/or low level gaming under section 284 - Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel.

132.
ISSUES RAISED BY HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER’S REPRESENTATIVE

Paul Joy, the TGWU representative of the hackney carriage drivers, informed the Panel of two independent qualifications which had been established for taxi drivers.  These were one conducted by the Driving Standards Agency, and another NVQ based test, which was supported by TGWU.  He asked the Panel to consider reviewing their own current test, particularly in terms of literacy, topographical knowledge, driving standards, knowledge of highway code, visibility awareness and knowledge of taxi legislation, as well as considering the benefits of requiring applicants for hackney carriage vehicle licences to have one of the recognised driving test qualifications, he had previously outlined. 

Members expressed general support for the proposal but suggested there was a need to obtain more information with regard the qualifications, their implications and potential costs.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Strategic Director Environment be requested to investigate the possibility of revising the current tests for both private hire and hackney carriage drivers along the line suggested by Paul Joy, and the likely implications and costs of this, together with the value of requiring applicants to hold one of the recognised qualifications detailed above; and that an interim report on this matter be submitted to the Panel, by no later than their meeting to be held on 24th May, 2007.

133.
APPLICATIONS FOR ONE MAN OPERATORS LICENCES

RESOLVED:
THAT approval be given to the granting of separate one man operators licences to Barry Robinson of 37 Anson Street, Winton, Eccles, Jeanette Lindley of 7 Fairless Road, Eccles, David Todd of 14 Collingwood Drive, Swinton and Monica Rose Cassidy of 23 Bolbury Crescent, Pendlebury, so as to enable them to operate a one man private vehicle from the addresses respectively indicated.

134.
APPLICATION TO UPGRADE SECTION 34 GAMING MACHINES
The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report detailing the following applications for the installation of additional gaming machines as specified under Section 34 of the Gaming Act 1968:-

	Premises
	Current Permit
	Requested Permit



	The Star, 

140 Liverpool Road, 

Eccles, M30 0WZ
	Not applicable
	2 machines

	Ashley Brook,

517 Liverpool Road, 

M6 6QQ
	3 machines
	4 machines




	Old Bull’s Head,

74 Church Street, Eccles, M30 0DA
	2 machines
	3 machines



	Newmarket,

621 Bolton Road, 

Pendlebury, M27 4EJ
	2 machines
	3 machines

	Bird in Hand,

304 Liverpool Road,

Patricroft, M30 0RY
	2 machines
	3 machines

	Park Hotel,

142 Monton Road,

Monton, M30 9QD
	3 machines
	4 machines

	Wagon and Horses,

367 Bolton Road,

Irlam o’th’ Heights, M6 7NJ
	3 machines
	4 machines


RESOLVED:
THAT the applications as detailed above, be approved.

135.
APPLICATION FOR A CHARITABLE COLLECTION PERMIT
The Strategic Director Environment submitted a report detailing an application made by Ian Dyson on behalf of Home Fundraising, Hanover House, Hanover Street, Liverpool, to undertake a house to house collection throughout the City of Salford between 25th March and 22nd April, 2007, the purpose of which was to raise funds for International Cancer Research.

Initially the Panel resolved to refuse the application, but following the receipt of advice from the Strategic Director Environment with regard to the criteria for rejecting such permits, rescinded this decision.

RESOLVED:
THAT the application of Home Fundraising Limited as detailed above be approved.
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